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Welcome to Springfield School

A personal message from the Head of School
Dear Parents and Carers,
On behalf of the Governors, Staff and Pupils may I warmly welcome you to Springfield School and trust that you find this Prospectus a helpful introduction. 

The Prospectus has been designed to help you find out about the school but we are aware that no booklet will give you all the information you may need. Please come and visit the school where you will be able to meet our staff and pupils, ask questions and see us at work. If a visit is not possible we will be happy to answer any questions over the telephone and, on request, provide any additional written information you may require.

At Springfield School we are committed to providing high quality education for all our pupils and helping them to develop the skills which will form the foundation for future learning. We strive to create within the school a happy, calm and purposeful atmosphere, as we believe this leads to effective learning. 

Every pupil at Springfield is highly valued as an individual and as a member of our school community. All our pupils’ achievements are acknowledged, celebrated and shared with parents or carers.

We work closely with parents and carers and hope that if your child becomes a pupil at Springfield you will support us by becoming actively involved in your child's learning and the school community. Together we can achieve the very best for your son or daughter. 

The word ‘parent’ is used in the Prospectus as an overall term, which includes all members of the pupil's family and primary carers. 

Best wishes,
Diane Finney

Diane Finney

Head of School
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Springfield School Aims and Values

Springfield School aims to:
· Ensure everyone is equally valued, and discrimination on the basis of      colour, culture, origin, gender or disability is not accepted.

· Be an inclusive school that provides equality, accessibility and excellence for all in order to promote the highest possible standards of achievement. 

· Provide a safe, secure and caring environment. 
· Deliver a broad, balanced curriculum that is challenging, age appropriate and relevant to the needs of all pupils.

· Set high standards of quality teaching and learning that is differentiated to meet the needs of all pupils.

· Provide comprehensive assessment in order to provide appropriate learning programmes, plan progress and monitor achievement.

· Record, acknowledge and celebrate with pupils their achievements.

· Work in partnership with parents, families and primary carers and actively involve them in their child's learning.

· Provide a holistic approach to the pupils' development by working closely with other professionals and agencies.

· Set high standards of quality teaching and learning that is

 differentiated to meet the needs of all pupils.

Information About The School

Springfield School is a co-educational primary day special academy that caters for approximately 60 pupils aged 3–11 with special educational needs (SEN). Many of our pupils also present communication, physical and/or sensory needs, Autism Spectrum Disorder (ASD) and medical conditions.
The school is situated in pleasant and extensive grounds on the outskirts of Leek and has easy access to the learning resources provided by the town and countryside. 

The School Environment  
The School provides a single storey building that comprises of 6 classrooms set in extensive grounds. 
The accommodation includes a hall that is used for physical education, drama, assemblies and lunch, a sensory studio, library area and pool. 

Springfield has a range of outside facilities, including an environmental area and large play and leisure areas.

Each classroom has computers and a range of software. The school continually updates its media and information technology resources which include whiteboards, software programmes, switches and Ipads to support learning.
Springfield has a Family Support Team who are based in our Family Hub on site.

We have a school website – visit us at 

                       www.springfield.staffs.sch.uk
School Personnel

The School Governors

We became an Academy on 1st October 2016 and joined the secondary school, The Meadows School, as part of the Manor Hall Academy Trust. The Meadows and Springfield have combined their governing bodies to form a joint Local Governing Board.

The Governors act as a link between the school, parents, the Local Authority and the community. They visit the school and meet with the Head of School and staff regularly to discuss matters relating to the running of the school such as pupil and staff welfare, curriculum development, teaching and learning, staff appointments, building repairs and financial management. 

The Staff

Springfield School has a team of well-trained and highly skilled staff, with expertise in the teaching and learning of pupils with a wide range of special educational needs including multiple learning difficulties, sensory impairment and Autistic Spectrum Disorder. The school also has a School Nurse who supports both the educational and medical needs of the pupils. The School Nurse provides an effective link with other health professionals for the school and parents. When parents visit or telephone the school they are welcomed by our excellent administrative staff who will help in any way that they can. 

Other Professionals 
Other professionals such as the educational psychologist, advisory teachers for sensory impairment, paediatrician, physiotherapist, speech therapist and family support workers are also considered part of the school team. They visit regularly and help parents and staff to meet all the needs of the children. Parents may contact any of the above people through the school office.

Parents, Family Members and Primary Carers
Parents, family members and primary carers are an important part of the school teaching team and staff work closely with them to support the pupils both at home and school. 
The Class Groups 

Class groups are small and there is a minimum of one teacher and three support staff in each group. In some classes the staff ratio is higher than this, depending on the needs of the pupils.

Admissions
All of our pupils have an Educational Health Care Plan (EHCP) that is maintained by a Local Authority. Applications for admission to Springfield School are the responsibility of the Local Authority (LA), and pupils may be admitted at any time during the school year. 

All prospective parents are requested to visit us prior to their child's admission and, whenever possible, to bring their child with them.

Parents will be asked to complete a number of forms that give information about their child’s likes and dislikes as well as medical details. This will help the class team to meet the child’s personal needs from the beginning, and settle him/her into their new surroundings. Information will be sought from parents and previous placements in order for the school to produce educational programmes that build on the child’s previous experiences.

[image: image5.wmf]Transport
The majority of pupils travel to and from school by taxi or mini-bus that are usually provided by, and are the responsibility of, the Local Authority. There is an escort on each vehicle; however, to ensure the safety of all the pupils, parents are responsible for delivering their child to, and collecting them from, the vehicle. It is not part of the Escort's duty to collect or return pupils to their doors. Parents must inform the transport company if their child will not be requiring transport. The school must be notified if a child is to be collected/received by anyone other than the named carer.
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    We begin our school day at 9.00 a.m. 

     We have a 15 minute break in the morning.

             
  We eat lunch from 12- 12.45 p.m.

                   We have another break from 12.45 - 1.15 p.m.

            
  The school day ends at 3.15 p.m.

School Meals  

Our meals are provided by Chartwells Catering Services, and lunch money is collected via Parent Pay. Arrangements can be made for pupils requiring a special diet for health or religious reasons.

Pupils may bring packed lunches if that is preferred. Please ensure that any drinks are stored in unbreakable containers. 

Breaks
Parents are encouraged to send in healthy drinks and snacks.
Voluntary Contributions for School Activities

When necessary, parents may be requested to make nominal contributions towards certain activities within or outside the school day, such as educational visits. These contributions are, of course, voluntary and no child will be excluded from any activity on the grounds that parents are unable or unwilling to contribute. Voluntary contributions may also be requested to cover the expenses of activities such as food technology sessions. These contributions are collected via Parent Pay.
School Uniform and Pupils' Belongings
There is no compulsory school uniform. However, following a parental vote, the school's adopted colours are a red sweatshirt; white or red shirt, polo shirt or T-shirt; grey or black trousers, trainer bottoms or skirt, red checked dress or grey or black shorts. Please ensure that your child’s name is on all items of clothing. Information about school uniform can be found on the Web Site. 

It is helpful to your child if the clothes he/she wears are comfortable, washable and do not inhibit movement. This will help your child to be as independent as possible and take part in all the learning experiences offered, some of which may be ‘messy’, e.g. painting, clay work etc.Pupils should have an outdoor coat and a complete change of clothing in their bag, which travels to and from school each day.
In the Summer your child will need a sun hat and sun cream to protect them. 

Physical Education (PE)

All pupils have access to physical activities according to their physical needs. To participate fully in physical education each child will need

a suitable pair of plimsolls/trainers, t-shirt and shorts.

A simple drawstring bag, which bears your child’s name, is also required to contain the PE kit which will remain in school.

No jewellery should be worn during PE or swimming to ensure the wellbeing and safety of the pupil and others.
Hydrotherapy and Swimming
[image: image7.wmf]Springfield School has a small hydrotherapy/swimming pool and pupils work towards swimming awards.

Pupils who take part in hydrotherapy or swimming will require a swimming costume/trunks and towel clearly marked with their name and sent into school in a waterproof bag. If your child is not toilet-trained could you please supply special protective swimming pants, which are available from most chemists. The class timetable, found in your child’s home/school book, identifies the day on which swimming takes place. Hydrotherapy sessions are provided for some pupils by the Physiotherapist.

There are very strict health and safety rules regarding swimming. Such rules may prevent access to the pool if:

· pupils or adults have specific infections or illnesses, 

· there is inadequate staffing,

· there has been an accident in the water through soiling.

For the reasons stated above it may not always be possible for your child to attend swimming each week, especially if there is a shortage of staff or volunteers. A rolling programme is designed for each class to ensure equal opportunity for everyone. 

Equal Opportunities and Diversity

Springfield School celebrates diversity and welcomes the contributions which different groups and individuals make to the community. We ensure that everyone is equally valued. We are committed to the promotion of community cohesion within school and the wider community. Any form of discrimination is not acceptable and will be challenged immediately. Resources are chosen carefully to reflect the diverse and multi-cultural society in which we live and to avoid stereotyping. At Springfield both the curriculum and the environment provide access for all pupils whatever their disability. The school recognises that some children have a learning difference which can include Dyslexia.
Behaviour Management
At Springfield we adopt a positive approach to behaviour. We encourage all pupils to show consideration and care for people and property. Throughout the school pupils are treated with dignity and respect, and it is our aim that pupils will treat others likewise. Self-discipline is encouraged and teaching takes place to enable pupils to achieve this. Positive aspects of a pupil’s behaviour are always acknowledged and rewarded.
Certain rules are in place, mainly for reasons of safety and these are presented in a form that meets the needs of the pupils.
We consider that all pupils’ behaviour carries a message. In dealing with any behaviour causing concern, we work closely with parents to identify the message before deciding what support may be required. With parental permission medical factors that may have an impact on behaviour are also investigated. Through this process a behaviour management plan is devised, and staff work closely with parents to maintain a consistent approach at home and school. All behaviour management plans are designed to meet the individual needs of a pupil.
Springfield School Anti-Bullying Policy

Springfield is totally opposed to bullying in any of its forms and it will not be tolerated in school. It is an expectation that pupils and adults, including visitors in school, demonstrate a caring and respectful attitude to others. Any incident related to bullying in which pupils are involved will be addressed immediately with the parents, class teacher and other relevant staff.
Medical Matters

Before your child begins to attend Springfield you will be asked to complete medical forms giving details of any medical conditions that he/she may have and a list of the medication that your child may be taking at home and at school. This information is required if we need to take your child to hospital and to ensure their wellbeing. We ask all parents to keep us updated when changes to medication occur. 

The School Nurse and some members of staff are trained to manage specific medical conditions, give specialised medication and feeding.Any medication given in school must have the original label with the name of your child and the dosage clearly visible. If your child is on medication IT MUST BE HANDED TO THE TAXI ESCORT and NOT put into your child’s bag or pocket. It is school policy not to administer antibiotics. If your child is prescribed a course of antibiotics we ask you to alter the dosage or keep your child at home until the course has been completed. If your child is ill or has an infection please keep him/her at home to avoid infecting other pupils and staff.
Accidents and First Aid

[image: image8.wmf]A number of staff throughout the school are trained in first aid procedures and will deal with any minor cuts and bumps. If your child has an accident you will be informed of what has happened. The school keeps a record of all accidents. In the case of a more serious accident or illness pupils will be taken to hospital and parents informed immediately.

Safeguarding/Child Protection

Our first concern is your child's welfare. The school is required to follow Staffordshire Safeguarding Board procedures and national statutory requirements if there are any concerns about any of the pupils. In such situations there may be occasions when we have to consult other agencies even before we contact you. Should this be necessary, we wish to reassure you that any concerns we may have about your child will be discussed with you as soon as possible. If you wish to know more about these procedures please speak to our Designated Safeguarding Lead – Sarah Rubanski or the Head of School.

Pastoral Care

Springfield School provides a safe, caring and supportive environment in which the social and moral development of every pupil is encouraged by example. The class teacher is responsible for the day to day care of their pupils.

Complaints

General complaints tend not to arise with good communication between home and school. Please contact your child's class teacher if you have any concerns or difficulties. If you are still concerned about the matter please contact the Head of School who will investigate and report back to you. Through this informal procedure we hope to avoid any concerns becoming problems; however, anyone dissatisfied with the outcome should put their complaint in writing and send it to the Clerk of the Governing Body for the attention of the Chair of Governors. A full copy of the complaints policy can be found on the Web Site.
Absences

Regular attendance is essential if your child is to gain the optimum benefits from his/her school education. If your child has a medical appointment or is absent from school please inform us before this happens. Please inform the school on the first day that your child is absent by telephoning/emailing the office. It is part of the school’s procedures to contact parents if they do not receive information about a pupil’s absence.
It is an expectation that whenever possible pupils do not take holidays during term time.

Emergency Telephone Numbers and Changes of Address

It is essential that the school has two emergency telephone numbers or contacts in case we need to contact you during the day.  Please also inform us immediately if you change your address or telephone number.

Inclusion and Community Cohesion

Springfield School is committed to promoting inclusion for its pupils both within our own school and the wider community.
The School takes an active role in developing community links. We are very fortunate in Leek because the community is very proud of us too and supports us in a variety of ways.

The School is committed to forming two way links with other educational establishments, nurseries, primary schools and high schools.  

We take full advantage of local resources such as the library and the pupils frequently visit local shops and cafes to practise their social, communication, mathematics, geography and history skills in real life situations. 
We receive tremendous support from local industries and businesses and we enjoy a friendly supportive relationship with local religious groups. 

The School Curriculum

At Springfield School we offer a broad, balanced and relevant curriculum that is designed to meet the individual needs of the pupils. The curriculum includes the Foundation Stage Curriculum, the National Curriculum, developmental and sensory approaches, life skills and therapies as appropriate.

Lower School
Lower School is a lively and friendly department which caters for our Nursery, Reception and Key Stage 1 pupils. The extended and adapted curriculum covers both the Foundation Stage Early Learning Goals, the Engagement Curriculum and Key Stage 1 Programmes of Study.
Upper School
Upper School is vibrant and exciting, Key Stage 2 pupils work on National Curriculum Programmes of Study which are adapted to meet the pupils’ individual needs. 

Religious Education

[image: image9.wmf]The school has a daily act of collective worship and a weekly whole school assembly which are broadly Christian in character, although not distinctive of any particular denomination. An awareness of other faiths and beliefs is also taught. The Religious Education curriculum is taught in accordance with Staffordshire's agreed syllabus. If you do not wish your child to take part in assemblies or religious educational lessons, please speak to the Head of School who will make alternative arrangements.

Relationships Sex and Health Education

At Springfield Relationships Sex and Health Education, personal awareness and social skills begin when pupils first start school. We view relationships and sex education in a broad context, which includes an awareness of self, bodily changes, and an awareness of the development of appropriate relationships. Parents have the right to withdraw their child from parts of sex education lessons. However, some of the lessons are part of the Science National Curriculum and are therefore compulsory. If you have any concerns, please contact the school. 

School Minibus

The school mini-bus enables us to provide pupils with enhanced learning opportunities through a range of curriculum related visits. In this way pupils can also practice skills learned in school in real-life situations in the wider community

Work At Home
Parents and carers are requested to support the work of the School at home. Your child's termly learning targets explain the priorities for the term and the class teacher will explain what activities will help your child to achieve them. In addition the class teacher may also ask you to practise other skills at home with your child. 

Extra Curriculum Activities

The school runs clubs during some of the lunchtime breaks. 

Annual Reviews
Each year your child's ‘Education, Health and Care Plan’ is reviewed to ensure that the information it contains is still appropriate and the provisions identified meet the needs of your child. Other professionals will be invited to these meetings so that everyone working with your child can share information.
Individual Educational Provision (IEP) 

Pupils have an individual educational plan to support their learning. These are developed by staff in discussions with parents and other professionals. Each term your child's progress against the objectives set in his/her IEP will be reviewed and discussed with you. At this time new learning objectives for the next term will also be set.

Assessment

Assessment forms a continuous and integral part of teaching and learning at Springfield. Information about assessment is provided for parents at the Annual Review meeting and in your child's annual report.
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Parent/Carer Involvement

At Springfield School we recognise the value of developing a close working relationship with parents/carers and the vital role they play in the education of their child. The class teacher will keep in regular contact via email and will also ring you as required. Parents’ Evenings are organised during which parents can discuss their child’s progress.
Other events, covering specific issues, may take place throughout the year. In addition there are many other class and whole school activities to which parents will be invited. News of such events and activities is given in the monthly Springfield Newsletters, along with other interesting items and developments that have taken place. These are available on the Web site.
We have a text service which we use to send messages out to all parents/carers. 

Home School [image: image12.wmf]Links
All the classes post a “weekly blog” onto the website which we feel is an important means of sharing whole class information between home and school. Class teachers will also email parents/cares on a regular basis with any information about specific children. If you have any issues that you wish to discuss with us please feel free to telephone, email or arrange a meeting.
Parent,Teachers & Friends Association

Springfield has an active PTFA which raises funds to support the School. All parents are invited to attend meetings and become involved in a range of fundraising events.

Diane Finney

Head of School
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